

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 8 NOVEMBER 2004 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor G Hartin
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, M Digney, W Graham, H A Harding, T Laverty, D McAllister, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan and M Molloy.
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive



Mr P Mawdsley, Director of District Services




Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance




Mr T Stuart, Technical Services Manager





Mr K McGarry, Technical Services Manager




Miss F McCorry, Member Services/Clerical Officer





Mr S Magee, Electoral Commission




Mr R McCaffrey, Electoral Commission





Mr G Seymour, Environment & Heritage Service

04/30:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies

As all members were present, there were no apologies received.
Chairman’s Business

Councillor Hartin expressed condolences to Councillor Graham on the recent death of his brother.

Councillor Graham thanked Councillor Hartin for his kind words.

Books of Petitions

Councillor McMullan thanked Council for sending out the books of petition against water rating and the rating system and requested that further copies be sent to the post offices in Cushendall, Cushendun and Waterfoot.  

This was agreed.

He also suggested that the book of petition held at reception at Sheskburn House be made more noticeable by being placed on a stand or likewise.
This was agreed.

04/30:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 11 OCTOBER 2004 AND MINUTES OF SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 22 SEPTEMBER 2004
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 October 2004 and the minutes of the Special Council held on 22 September 2004, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 October 2004 and the minutes of the Special Council held on 22 September 2004 be adopted.

04/30:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING 11 OCTOBER 2004  AND THE MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 22 SEPTEMBER 2004
Domestic Rates

Councillor Laverty referred to page two of the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 October 2004 and in particular to Domestic Rates and stated that the group of pensioners who had attended the meeting regarding the water rates had written to the Minister requested that he would attend a meeting, but pointed out that as his diary was full, Mr Brian McClure would be in attendance in his place.  He informed members that the pensioners would also like to have the Councillors in attendance and the use of the centre for the open meeting.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, Councillor Laverty stated that the pensioners would welcome all groups to the meeting.

After discussion, it was agreed that the Mayor’s Parlour would be made available on 18 November 2004 at 8.00pm for a public meeting to discuss the Rating Policy to be arranged by the group of pensioners who had attended a recent Council Meeting.

Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden
Councillor Laverty referred to page nine of the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 October 2004 and in particular to the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden, and stated that there was a feeling that the Armoy Armada should also be commemorated, and he inquired if this could be incorporated in the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden.

Members concurred with this suggestion.

The Technical Services Manager stated that the decision had been made on the design of the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden and pointed out that Council would have to cancel the planning application if the Armada was to be incorporated.
After discussion, it was agreed that the current application for planning for the Joey Dunlop Memorial Garden in Armoy would continue but with the possibility of a tribute to the Armoy Armada being incorporated on the site at a later stage.

Community Sport Programme

Councillor McMullan referred to page eleven of the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 11 October 2004, and in particular to the Community Sport Programme and enquired if any funding had been sought for special needs.
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that the Sports Development Recreation Office was currently looking into the matter.

Sellafield Reprocessing
Councillor McMullan reminded members that Sellafield Reprocessing, having been deferred from the meeting of 25 October 2004 was to be have been raised on the agenda.

It was agreed that Sellafield Reprocessing would be raised on the next agenda.

New Council Areas

Councillor McMullan also reminded members that the New Council Areas, having been deferred from the meeting of 25 October 2004 was to have been raised on the agenda.

It was agreed that New Council Areas would be raised on the next agenda.

04/30:04
PRESENTATION BY THE ELECTORAL COMMISSION WITH MR SEAMUS MAGEE IN ATTENDANCE


Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr Seamus Magee and Mr Raymond McCaffrey of the Electoral Commission to the meeting.


Mr Magee informed members of the role of the Electoral Commission, and pointed out that it was a UK wide independent public body and that its functions and powers were set out in Political Parties, Elections and in the Referendums Act 2000.  He also pointed out that their role was not electoral registration or the administration of elections.
He also referred to the Electoral Fraud (Northern Ireland) Act 2002 and he stated that the Commission’s research had shown that the Act had been successful in eliminating perceptions of fraud however, individual registration had had an adverse impact on specific groups such as young people, the disabled and people living in areas of higher social deprivation.

Mr Magee informed members that there had been a decline in the electoral register in North Antrim by seven percent from August 2002 to May 2004, but pointed out that the decline would be addressed by public awareness campaigns and working with local Councils to increase levels of registration.

Mr Magee thanked members for their attention and invited them to ask questions.

Councillor Digney stated that there were a number of points that she would disagree with and stated that a lot of people had been disenfranchised as they had applied for photographic identification but had not received it in time.  She also stated that some members of households had been registered when others had not, and that people with special needs were not able to vote.

Mr Magee confirmed that hundreds of people who had applied for the photographic identification had not received it in time and stated that the reason for that was because the information received on the registration forms differed from the information on the identification application forms.




He also stated that the gathering and collating of information on an annual basis took a lot of resources and that that and other issues were being addressed but no decisions made yet.


He also stated that he agreed with the issue of people with special needs and informed members that he would pursue the issue over the next few months.

Mr Magee stated that the issue of the number of people in residential establishments was one for the electoral office, and pointed out that he could not comment on the issues of postal voting, but that the issue had been addressed and tightened up.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Mr Magee stated that he did not have figures for fraud and pointed out that that it was called perception of fraud as it could not be proven.  He stated that there was a legal requirement to register but pointed out that there were students and people with disabilities who were not registered.
Councillor McMullan suggested that registration should last four years.

Councillor McDonnell stated that he had not been aware that it was a legal requirement to register, and he also pointed out that abuse of postal votes happened across the board.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr Magee stated that people could check the register in the local area Electoral Office to check if they were registered.
In reply to Councillor McAllister, Mr Magee stated that pilots of electronic voting had been carried out in England, Scotland and Wales but pointed out that legislation had excluded Northern Ireland from pilots.

In reply to Councillor Laverty, Mr Magee agreed that disabled access was a problem, but pointed out that due to legislation, the situation would improve.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at 7.55pm.

Having answered members’ questions, Councillor Hartin thanked Mr Magee for attending the meeting, and he left at this point.
04/30:05
TECHNICAL SERVICES MANAGER’S REPORT

The Technical Services Manager’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Rathlin Island Waste Management Study
The Technical Services Manager (TSM) stated that the cost to undertake a Waste Management Study for Rathlin Island would be £5,800 and pointed out that the study would be undertaken by RPS Kirk McClure.  He pointed out however that this cost would be funded by Council’s Waste Management Grant.

This was agreed.

John Clarke Memorial Plaque
The TSM stated that assuming that the memorial plaque for John Clarke would be positioned at the existing structure at Whitepark Road, was of equal dimension to the original and was supplied free of charge to Council, the cost to position the same would be in the region of £50.

After discussion, it was agreed to continue with the positioning of the John Clarke Memorial Plaque to its original structure at Whitepark Road at a cost of £50.

Disability Discrimination Act Audit

The TSM listed the tenders that had been received for suitably qualified Consultants to carry out a Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) Audit on council owned premises to ascertain levels of compliance and record and cost any modifications which may be required to ensure compliance with the cost.  He recommended that the consultant be appointed on the lowest tender received from which was from Whittaker & Watt for the sum of £40.00 per hour for ninety nine hours totalling £3960.

Councillor Molloy expressed his concern at the range of prices that had been listed.

The TSM suggested that Whittaker and Watt had possibly been lowest as they already knew the Council buildings and the others may have had to guess.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the TSM stated that the amounts did not include travel costs.
After discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,

“That Whittaker & Watt be appointed to carry out the Disability Discrimination Act Audit”.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the total associated costs would be sought from the three lowest tenders for the Disability Discrimination Act Audit.

Vandalism 
The TSM highlighted the damage that had taken place within the Moyle District and its cost for members’ information.  
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the TSM stated that the vandalism at Mill Street Toilets had been taking place at night and that entry had been gained through one of the windows and therefore a forced entry had not been apparent.
Councillor Molloy stated that the vandalism could not continue to be fixed on a weekly basis and stated that Council should consider closure of the toilets at least until Spring.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham,


“That the toilets at Mill Street be closed until Spring due to vandalism”.

The TSM stated that he would urge Council to continue to blank out the graffiti.

Councillor McDonnell stated that it was a basic requirement to provide toilets, and pointed out that they had to be provided.

Councillor McMullan stated that Council would be taking a step backwards if the toilets were closed, and suggested that the community groups be contacted as soon as the vandalism happens, and that a further security light should be installed at the toilets.

Councillor Laverty stated that good toilet facilities were needed and the Glens area was already lacking facilities.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the TSM stated that the total amount of money spent on public conveniences due to vandalism over the past six months would be brought back to Council.

On a vote being taken, there were two votes in favour and nine against the proposal which was lost.

Quay Road Football Pitch

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Ballycastle United requested that Council would address the reinstating the dugouts and d-rail surround to the pitch in order to comply with the IFA criteria, and that Council would set aside sufficient monies within the 2005/06 budget in order to re-fence the soccer pitch to meet the potential condition by the IFA of a three metre limit around the pitch.

He pointed out that there would be an impact on the layout for the redevelopment of the pitch and also that there was not three metres next to the pavilion for the re-fencing.

Councillor S Blaney stated that the re-fencing would infringe on the plan for Quay Road and pointed out that he had understood that the club was to maintain it and not Council.

Councillor McCambridge stated that she would have thought that the new plan would facilitate as many sports as possible, and pointed out that that was why she had wanted consultation on the old plans.
The TSM reminded members that Council had erected a fence and dugouts at the request of the team, and pointed out that it had not been the intention to touch these with the new development.  He also pointed out that he was confident that the layout would address all major uses.
Councillor McAllister stated that he had understood that the fence had to comply with the IFA on health and safety grounds, which, he pointed out, he would support, but also pointed out that if the limits were causing complications, it could be clarified with the IFA.

Councillors McIlroy and Laverty stated that clarification should be sought from the IFA.

After further discussion, it was agreed to check the pitch requirement with the IFA before making a decision on the request from Ballycastle United for Council to address the Quay Road Football Pitch and also to check with the consultants as to what implications the changes would have on the development of the Quay Road.

Greener Glens

The TSM stated that a fax had been received from the Greener Glens stating that they intended to carry out a pilot scheme in order to assess the number of containers and frequency of collection required for their overall project and pointed out that they were requesting the lend of fifty recycling boxes from Council in order to undertake the pilot.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would lend fifty recycling boxes to the Greener Glens in order for them to conduct a pilot scheme.

Slipway Charges

The TSM stated that a letter had been received from Darryl Aston, writing on behalf of anglers, requesting Council to consult with him in an attempt to resolve access to some of the slipways, collection of slip fees, cost of fees, maintenance and safety, as detailed in his letter.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That consultation would take place with Mr Darryl Aston with regards to issues raised in his letter”.

Collection of Mixed Dry Recycables Blue Bins

The TSM stated that the first date of collection of blue bins in Ballycastle would be week beginning 22 November 2004 and then every fortnight thereafter and that ordinary domestic collection would be collected week of 15 November 2004 and then every fortnight.  This he pointed out, would mean that the blue and grey bins would be collected on alternative weeks.

He also pointed out that it was intended to produce an initial six month calendar to clearly indicate the different collection weeks to ensure that there would be no confusion as to the start date.  He stated that there would be an advertisement placed to ensure that there would be no confusion as to the start date, and that it would include the calendar format with the traditional stickers on bins indicating the commencement of collection.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the TSM stated that the dry recycables were stored in Coleraine at no cost.

Councillor Molloy expressed his disappointment at the date that had been set for the Waste Management Group Meeting, and pointed out that members needed to be able to attend the meetings.

After discussion, it was agreed that the date of the Waste Management Meeting would be changed from 25 November 2004 to Tuesday 23 November 2004 at 7.00pm.

Proposed New Public Convenience for Rathlin Island

The TSM reminded members that Council had been successful in securing grant from NRRTI to provide a new public convenience to be located on the foreshore of Rathlin Island, but that at present, Council leased the foreshore from the Gage Estate and that any alterations would have to have prior consent from the Gage family.
He stated that following correspondence with Dr Gage, it appeared that the Gage family wished the Council to purchase the land requested as opposed to making an amendment to the existing lease.

He pointed out the asking price for the land in area one was £30,000 and for area two, £37,000, but stated that this would have to be agreed with the Valuation and Lands Agency (VLA).

He therefore recommended that Council would agree to the purchase of area two as the additional land in this area would best suit a development of that nature, subject to agreement of the District Valuer regarding price.
Councillor McAllister suggested that Council would not spend that amount of money but would investigate the possibility of other toilets.

Councillor Molloy stated that the proposed toilets would facilitate shower facilities and that other toilets would not.

In reply to Councillor McAllister, the Clerk stated that he had spoken to a member of the Gage family, and had explained that the figure would be subject to agreement with the VLA.
After discussion,


Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy and resolved,


“That Council would adopt the Technical Services Manager’s recommendation”.

In a vote being taken, there were eleven votes in favour and no votes against the recommendation.

Councillor McAllister stated that Council should know what they are buying and what it would be costing.
After discussion,



Councillor Molloy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,



“That the Technical Services Manager’s Report be adopted”.

04/30:06
TOURISM DEVELOPMENT / RECREATION MANAGER’S REPORT 
The Tourism Development Recreation Manager’s report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
WHS Management Plan Consultation

The Tourism Development Recreation Manager (TDRM) stated that as per members’ request from the Council Meeting held on 11 October 2004, Mr Graham Seymour of the Environment and Heritage Service was in attendance to answer members’ queries regarding the World Heritage Site Management Plan.
He also reminded members that a presentation and open forum would be held at the Causeway Hotel on Tuesday 9 November at 7.30pm.

Councillor Hartin welcomed Mr Seymour to the meeting.

Mr Seymour thanked members for their invitation and reminded them that Council had had the chance to see an earlier version of the draft Management Plan and that they had responded to that document.
He pointed out that the current draft Management Plan had been out for consultation until 3 November 2004, and that the Steering Group would take on all the comments and have a plan ready for the end of January 2005.

Councillor Hartin stated that he hoped that as many members as possible would attend the meeting the following evening in the Causeway Hotel.

Councillor McAllister stated that there was a community centre in Bushmills that could have been used to hold the public meeting, and pointed out that it would unfair for those who could not travel to hold it in the hotel.  He also requested that proper public consultation be held in Bushmills.

Councillor Hartin expressed his agreement with these remarks.

The Clerk suggested that Councillor McAllister and the TDRM should put together a response and distribute it to all members for agreement.

Councillor McAllister stated that the socio-economic factors had not been addressed and pointed out that folklore and mystic would have to be included in the plan.  He also pointed out that there had been no mention of improving public transport.  He confirmed however that he would draw up a response.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Seymour stated that a lot of comments had been incorporated and taken on board, and pointed out that there had also been comments from the Steering Group, and that a consensus had to be found.  He also pointed out that all the comments sounded valid and that they accommodation of the comments in the document would be demonstrated.

Councillor Hartin thanked Mr Seymour for attending the meeting.
Meeting With Interested Parties Re:  Quay Road

The TDRM stated that as requested by Council, a meeting had been held with regard to the allocation of the soccer pitch at Quay Road Ballycastle.  He informed members that the meeting had been attended by two representatives from Ballycastle United and two from Moyle Football Club and that it had been chaired by the Chief Executive of the Council with Councillors Hartin, Laverty, McAllister McIlroy and Molloy in attendance.

He stated that an agreement had been reached between the two clubs and that the minutes of the meeting, along with the agreement, had been circulated to the represented members for their approval prior to their release to both clubs.  He also informed members that both the agreement and the minutes had been forwarded to each club and that they had been requested to keep a copy of the agreement and return a signed copy for Council records. He informed members that a copy had been received from Moyle Football Club but that to date the copy from Ballycastle United had not been returned.

The Clerk also referred to a letter dated 8 November 2004 from Dr Maurice Laverty that had been circulated for members’ information.

After discussion,


Councillor Harding proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Molloy,


“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

After further discussion,


Councillor McMullan proposed an amendment,


Seconded by Councillor Digney,


“That the letter would not be discussed until legal advice had been sought”.

On a recorded vote being taken, requested by Councillor McMullan, Councillors Black, C Blaney, S Blaney, Digney, Graham, Harding, Laverty, McConaghy, McIlroy and McMullan voted in favour, and there were no votes against the amendment which was carried.  Councillors Hartin, McAllister, McCambridge, McDonnell and Molloy abstained from voting.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council’s solicitor would receive a copy of the letter and be invited to attend a Council meeting to provide legal advice on the issues raised.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the agreement had been made that the teams had accepted that they would play alternate Saturdays and that the use of the pitch for Cup matches would be arranged between the teams.  He pointed out however that clarification would have to be sought from the league with regards to whether more than one match could be played on the day of a Cup match.

Councillor Hartin expressed his disappointment that Ballycastle United had not returned the signed document.

Councillor McIlroy stated that he would like to see the two teams making an agreement at a further meeting.

Councillor Digney stated that too much time and man hours had been used to discuss this issue, and pointed out that Council had to be firm in this matter.

After discussion, it was agreed that the allocation of the soccer pitch at Quay Road would continue as per the schedule agreed at the meeting with the two clubs, and that any variation would be a matter for the two clubs to agree.

After further discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McDonnell and resolved,


“That the meeting would move on to the next item on the report”.

Moyle Sports Awards
Councillor Hartin requested nominations for the Moyle Sports Annual Awards Dinner to be held on 20 November 2004 at the Martin Hotel, Ballycastle.

After discussion, it was agreed that Councillors Black, Digney, Graham, Hartin and McAllister would be nominated to attend the Moyle Sports Annual Awards Dinner to be held on 20 November 2004 at the Martin Hotel, Ballycastle, and that their partners could attend.
The Countryside Access and Activities Network
The TDRM stated that Sustrans and CAAN have been working with the Northern Ireland Tourist Board to develop a Marketing / Promotion Strategy for Cycling in Northern Ireland.
He informed members that funding had been secured from the NITB but that in order to match the funding, CAAN was requesting a total of £1,500 plus VAT from each Council to run from January 2005 to December 2006.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would not participate in the Marketing Promotion Strategy for Cycling in Northern Ireland.

Ardclinis Old Church and Graveyard

The TDRM stated that the Environment & Heritage Service Historic Monuments Branch had given Scheduled Monument Consent for the creation of a new footbridge at the northern edge of the scheduled area to facilitate visitor access from the proposed new car park to the existing path leading up to the church and graveyard.

Councillor McMullan requested that the contribution made by the McAllister family be mentioned.

This was agreed.

Room Booking Arrangements

Councillor McCambridge enquired what the arrangements were for room bookings, as, she pointed out, a booking had been made but when the group checked the booking, reception had known nothing about it. 

The TDRM stated that as the booking had not been within normal working hours, reception had not been informed as the Sports Development Recreation Officer was going to facilitate the group.
After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,


“That Tourist Development / Recreation Manager’s Report be adopted.”
Any Other Business

Councillor S Blaney requested that he be allowed to raise the Any Other Business Item at this stage of the meeting.

This was agreed.

Bonfires

Councillor S Blaney enquired if there was any way that people could be stopped from lighting bonfires at Altananam and Broombeg, and informed members that over one hundred tyres had been burnt at the fires.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Maintenance Manager of the Northern Ireland Housing Executive requesting that the debris from bonfires would be removed from Altananam and Broombeg.

04/30:07
REPORT FOR ADMINISTRATION AND FINANCE DEPARTMENT
The Report for Administration and Finance Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Voluntary Contribution
The Director of Administration and Finance (DFA) stated that a request for a Voluntary Contribution had been received from the Ulster Pre War Austin Club for £100.  She also that the group had requested to be granted permission to use the lawn area in front of the Marine Hotel to park the cars during the lunch period on Saturday 25 June 2005.
After discussion,

Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Ulster Pre War Austin Club would be granted a Voluntary Contribution of £100”.

Model Equal Opportunities Policy and Model Policy and Procedures For Dealing With Harassment
The DFA had circulated a copy of the Model Equal Opportunities Policy and Model Policy and Procedures For Dealing With Harassment for members’ attention and stated that the policies had been revised by the Local Government Staff Commission and that there were recommended for adoption within Council.

After discussion,

Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the Model Equal Opportunities Policy and Model Policy and Procedures For Dealing With Harassment be adopted”.

Flexible Working

The DFA stated that from 6 April 2003, mothers and fathers of children aged under six, or disabled children under the age of eighteen had the right to apply for a flexible working pattern and that employers had a legal duty to consider their requests seriously.
She pointed out that a draft internal policy for Moyle had been developed following a request by the Human Resources Manager to work compressed hours, and stated that the policy should be read in conjunction with the DTI guide.
She recommended that the Policy would be adopted on the basis that each individual application would be considered on its own merits and subject to no additional cost to Council, and therefore no cover being provided.  She informed members that all applications approved would be subject to a three month trial period, after which stage, a review would be carried out in the light of business needs.

After discussion, 


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,


“That the Flexible Working Policy be adopted”.

Councillor McIlroy stated there should be proper supervision within working hours.
The Clerk informed members that Council could not be restrictive in the policy but that each application would be addressed individually.

Fisherman’s Path

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Valuation and Lands Agency (VLA) stating that following discussions with Mr McGinn, he would only be prepared to proceed on the basis that the additional land is included in the agreement and would be prepared to offer the sum of £5,000 to resolve the matter.
In reply to Councillor Digney, Councillor Hartin stated that Mr McGinn was offering £5,000 rather than to replace the wall.

Councillor Molloy stated that the VLA should be requested to give an independent view.

After discussion,


Councillor S Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy,


“That the land be sold for £5,000 subject to consultation with the VLA”.

Councillor Graham left the meeting at 10.30pm.

In reply to Councillor McDonnell, the DFA stated that Council did not get a valuation of replacing the wall.
In reply to Councillor Harding, Councillor S Blaney confirmed that Mr McGinn would provide a footpath.

The Clerk stated that Council could put a covenant on the land to ensure that a footpath would be provided.

After further discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed an amendment


Seconded by Councillor McIlroy,


“That Mr McGinn should reinstate the wall”.

Councillor Laverty stated that the wall would be a health and safety hazard.

Councillor Harding stated that Council had not rescinded the decision to reinstate the wall and pointed out that it should be raised as an item on a future agenda.

After discussion, it was agreed that the decision to reinstate the wall would be raised as an item for a future agenda.

Ballycastle / Campbeltown Ferry Terminal
The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Sea Treks Ireland, Ballycastle requesting that Council would consider the possibility of leasing the front office area of the Ballycastle / Campbeltown Ferry Terminal from Easter to September to use as a booking office for a group of commercial boat operators.

She reminded members that Council had agreed to lease part of the building to Calmac and that discussions were ongoing.  She also stated that an announcement was expected soon regarding the Ballycastle / Campbeltown Ferry.

The Clerk stated that it would be premature to make a decision as discussions were ongoing, but pointed out that if Calmac moved into the terminal, Sea Treks Ireland could possibly use their old office.

This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting would continue in committee”.

The Clerk informed members of the situation to date with regards to the Ballycastle / Campbeltown Ferry and suggested that members seek encouragement from their Parties for the Ferry to be reinstated.

It was agreed that the meeting would continue out of committee.
Sale of Saffron Bar, Waterfoot

The DFA stated that a letter had been received from Council’s Solicitor stating that the Land Registry Map in relation to the Saffron Bar, Waterfoot showed land registry lines running half way through the Pub and through the rear garden. 

She informed members that the Solicitor had indicated that the Council had never owned any part of the public house and was therefore requesting a letter from Council indicating that a form known as an MD1 would be signed and would give regularisation of the Land Registry boundaries.

After discussion,


Councillor Molloy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Digney and resolved,

“That Council would sign a MD1 form giving regularisation of the Land Registry boundaries in relation to the sale of the Saffron Bar, Waterfoot”.
Councillors Digney and McMullan left the meeting at 10.50pm.

Lands at Priestland Road

The DFA stated that correspondence had been received from Council’s Solicitors stating that Mr Craig was of the opinion that an area of ground which was not, and never had been, in the possession of the Council appeared to have been mistakenly conveyed to the Council some time ago.  She also informed members that the TSM and the Countryside Officer had met with Mr Craig on site and had identified that a genuine mistake had been made. 

She also referred to the map that had been circulated and informed members that the land referred to as Area B had never been acquired by Council.

Councillor McConaghy expressed his annoyance at the situation and stated that due to someone’s laxity, Council had lost the piece of ground and had failed the Council badly and should be reprimanded.

The Clerk confirmed that the decision to acquire the land had never been actioned, and pointed out that there had been some confusion over the actual minute of the decision.  

Councillor McIlroy stated that he concurred with the remarks made.
Councillor McAllister stated that he also concurred with the remarks, and pointed out that the land would have been worth a lot of money to Council and that it would have to be investigated as to where the responsibility lay.  He stated that it should not be allowed to happen again.
Councillor McConaghy expressed his agreement with this remark.

Councillor Molloy concurred and stated that there should be some level of investigation to ensure that it would not happen again.

After further discussion, it was agreed to investigate why the land known as Area B at Priestland Road had never been bought by Council.  It was also agreed to proceed with the land at Area A, Priestland Road.

Loan Sanction
The DFA stated that approval for Loan Sanctions relating to Capital Expenditure for the first six months of the current financial year April to September had been requested.  She also informed members that a detailed breakdown of the loan amounts required had been circulated for members’ attention.
She also recommended that the remainder of the money which had been estimated for the crew cabs would be used to update the server and software which operates the Council’s Financial system, since the maintenance of this hardware and software would be due to expire in December 2004.

This was agreed.

Purchasing Policy

The DFA referred to the draft Purchasing Policy which had been amended and stated that this had now been updated and reviewed to take into account the requirements of the Freedom of Information Act.

Councillor McCambridge suggested that it should be noted in the Policy that if faulty goods were received, Council would withhold payment.

This was agreed.

Councillor McAllister referred to hospitality and enquired if it included officers’ hospitality.

He also referred to point thirteen point three and suggested that the wording should be changed to read that inappropriate use will result in disciplinary action being taken against the individual.
This was agreed.

After discussion,


Councillor McAllister proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Black and resolved,

“That the only officers to hold the Corporate Credit Card would be the Clerk and the DFA”.

Councillor McAllister suggested that in the event of the Clerk not being available, the Director of District Services should hold the Corporate Credit Card.

This was agreed.

National Association of Councillors
The DFA stated that a letter had been received from the Local Government Auditor regarding pay allowances and or expenses to members attending meetings of the NAC Executive, its committees and sub-committees.  She pointed out that the letter set out views in the light of the legal advice received in relation to attendance at meetings of the NAC Executive Committee but that the same principles would apply to attendance at other NAC meetings.
She stated that based on the legal advice received, neither section thirty six nor section thirty eight of the 1972 Act provided authority for a Council to pay allowances and or expenses to members attending meetings of the NAC Executive, but pointed out that an alternative legal opinion from Belfast City Council was being sought through SOLACE and that it would be brought back to the next meeting.
The Clerk stated that it would be raised as an item on the next SOLACE meeting at the end of the month.

Councillor McConaghy suggested that payment should continue until the final decision would be made.
Councillor McDonnell stated that the Clerk could not be made to make illegal payments.

Councillor McAllister stated that he took exception to Councillor McDonnell’s remark.

Payment of Suppliers
Councillor McCambridge stated that Council had taken the decision on 8 November 2004 that payment would not be forthcoming until the new year to the printing company for the Rathlin Island Calendar, and pointed out that the supplier had been made aware of the decision.

She also stated that when the supplier had requested payment, the officer sought payment rather than telling the supplier of the decision that had been taken.  

She therefore requested that a full investigation should be held to enquire if there has been a breach of what officers were required to do.

Councillor S Blaney stated that at the Rathlin Boathouse Partnership meeting, the proposal had been made and seconded, and pointed out that they were not under duress.
Councillor McCambridge reiterated that the officer had proposed the payment to the partnership in the interest of small business, but pointed out that she should be protecting the Council.

In reply to the Clerk, Councillor McCambridge stated that she would like whatever was necessary to be done.  She also stated that a decision had been made but had not been carried through.

Councillor McIlroy stated that if the decision had been made by Council, it should have come back to Council to be changed.

Councillor Hartin stated that the Partnership had made the decision.

Councillor McCambridge stated that members’ orders had not been carried out by an officer of the Council. 

The Clerk stated that when the decision had been made, the officer had stopped the payment going to the supplier.

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor S Blaney and resolved,



“That the Finance and Administration Report be adopted.”
04/30:08
NORTH EASTERN EDUCATION AND LIBRARY BOARD.  TO DISCUSS THE 2005 BUDGETS


(Requested by Councillor McMullan)

As Councillor McMullan had left the meeting and this item was not discussed.

   04/30:09
TO DEVELOP A PROPOSAL FOR WOODVALE PITCH


(Requested by Councillor McAllister)
Councillor McAllister stated that Council ground in Woodvale had been available for four years and enquired if officers could bring proposals back to Council to utilise the ground.
This was agreed.

   04/30:10
CONFERENCES, COURSES
Housing Courses for Councillors and Public Representatives to be held on 26 & 27 November 2004 at the Marine Hotel, Ballycastle, or 14 &15 January 2005 at the Manor House Hotel, Killadeas, Enniskillen or on 18 & 19 February 2005 at the Radisson SAS Hotel, Limavady. (Cost - £270 including accommodation, plus travel).

There were no nominations for the above conference.
Employers’ Forum on Disability (NI), Disability Award Winners, A Conference Showcasing Best Practice to be held in the NICVA Building, Belfast on Tuesday 30 November 2004.  (Cost - £125 plus travel).

There were no nominations for the above conference.
After discussion, it was agreed that a breakdown of members’ conference allowances would be brought back to Council for members’ information.

04/30:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

The Clerk stated that no applications had been received under for the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
   04/30:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS


The Clerk stated that there were no documents to be signed and sealed.
   04/30:13
CORRESPONDENCE



Equality Impact Assessment

Letter dated 21 October 2004 from the Electoral Office for Northern Ireland seeking comments on the attached Equality Impact Assessment of the Function of Preparing and Maintaining an Accurate Electoral Register:  Stakeholder Consultation.  

This letter was noted.

   Non Disclosure of Salaries

Letter dated 21 October 2004 from the Northern Health and Social Services Board replying to Council’s letter regarding the non disclosure of salaries of senior staff of the Board in the 2003/2004 Annual Report.  
It was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Northern Health and Social Services Board requesting that they attend a future Council Meeting.

Footway Channels

Letter dated 22 October 2004 from the Roads Service replying to Councils letter regarding Footway Channels on Pavements.
This letter was noted.

Planning Development Plan Regulations

Letter dated 26 October 2004 from the Planning Service informing members of the Planning (Development Plan) (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2004 SR No. 438.  

This letter was noted.

Vodafone

Letter dated 31 October 2004 from Vodafone informing members of existing and proposed sites within the area.  

This letter was noted.

National Parks and Other Protected Landscape Areas
Letter dated 1 November 2004 from the Department of the Environment inviting members to a choice of public meetings to discuss a paper on National Parks and Other Protected Landscape Areas.  

After discussion,

Councillor Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Laverty and resolved,


“That Councillor McCambridge would be nominated to attend a DOE public meeting to discuss a paper on National Parks and Other Protected Landscape Areas to be held in the Lodge Hotel, Coleraine on 16 November 2004”.

Northern Ireland Local Government Handbook 2004/2005.  

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk suggested that the information for the Northern Ireland Local Government Handbook 2004/2005 probably came from the last local election.
Correspondence/Reports not circulated

Consultation Paper:  Causeway Health & Social Services Trust Public Involvement Policy and Public Involvement Framework.

Consultation Document: Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Childminding, Registration and Inspection Standards

Consultation Document: Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Registration and Inspection Standards.

Consultation Document: Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Children’s Homes Registration and Inspection Standards.

Consultation Document: Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Nursing Agencies, Registration and Inspection Standards.

Consultation Document: Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Domiciliary Care Agencies, Registration and Inspection Standards.

Consultation Document: Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety – Fostering Agencies, Registration and Inspection Standards.

Public Consultation Paper – Department of Regional Development – Regional Transportation Strategy for Northern Ireland 2002-2012 – Draft Accessible Transport Strategy.

Public Consultation Paper – Department of Regional Development – Regional Transportation Strategy for Northern Ireland 2002-2012 – Draft Accessible Transport Strategy Equality Impact Assessment.

Consultation Paper – Northern Ireland Authority for Energy Regulation, Policy on Financial Penalties Set Out by NIAER.

Inter Trade Ireland – Annual Review of Activities 2003, Annual Accounts 2003.

Minutes of Central Housing Community Network Meeting held on Wednesday 13 October 2004 in NITAP HQ.

Executive Briefing – Meeting of the Housing Executive Board on 29 September 2004.

Northern Ireland Commissioner for Children and Young People – Corporate Plan 2005-2008.

Primary Care Partnerships, September/October 2004, Issue 24.

The Review of Mental Health and Learning Disability (NI) Team – Equal Lives Report on Learning Disability

04/30:21
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Bonfires
This item was discussed during before the Finance and Administration Report.
The meeting concluded at 11.38 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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